C.P.S. BULLETIN

Editor:

Wm. D. Christianson, Jr., 62 Douglas Ave., Oakville, Ont.

Business Mgr.:

Wm. Victor Crouse, 149 Evelyn Ave., Toronto, 9, Ont.



Contributors in this issue:

B. L. Baulch Wm. Gladish

P. J. McCabe

C. Woodhead

Official Publication of the Canadian Philatelic Society Inc.

ELECTION OF DIRECTORS

With this Bulletin you receive a Ballot for the election of the Board of Directors for the coming year. For your convenience we provide a self-addressed envelope for mailing your Ballot. Your Vote must reach the Executive Secretary no later than April 19th.

Last year we received ballots from about 25% of our membership. This was most encouraging to your Officers and we hope the result this time

will be even greater.

NEWFOUNDLAND ISSUE

Mr. L. J. Mills, Director of Financial Services of the Canadian Post Office informs us that: "The Post Office Department cannot make any statement regarding a Newfoundland commemorative postage stamp issue until such time as the necessary legislative action required to effect this union has been taken by both countries concerned. The Post Office Department hopes to release information concerning the union at the earliest possible date after the legislative authority for such a union is given". When this is available the C.P.S. will advise its members accordingly.

The ANZAC Royal Tour was never cancelled, only postponed, we learn. The King hopes to revive soon plans for a Royal Tour of Australia and New Zealand.

C.P.S. CONVENTION NEWS

All roads lead to Westmount (Montreal) Que., in the week of April 18, (Easter). This will give you some time to get around the big city and be all set to take in the Annual Exhibition of the Westmount Stamp Club (plus C.P.S.) and our own C.P.S. Convention, Annual Meeting, etc. We need not mention the enthusiasm shown by our good hosts and all we require is the co-operation from all those intending to travel for this outstanding event. You will never regret your visit to Westmount, Quebec. We have already mailed you the line-up or the program of events for the occasion. Get in touch with me and let me know you are coming.

Cyril Woodhead, Chairman.

ANNUAL FEES NOW DUE

For the convenience of those whose fee falls due on April 1st next we enclose with this Bulletin a Remittance form and a self-addressed envelope. All fees are payable in advance and we solicit your co-operation in this matter now to avoid any special notices. Please give this matter your attention now and send your fee along with your Ballot for the election of your Directors.

The First Anniversary of the Independence of Burma was celebrated by the issuance of a set of 12 stamps in various sizes and designs.

Let's All Meet in Montreal - - - April 20th - 23rd

TEN DECADES AGO: 1840-50

A STUDY OF THE WORK OF RADWON, WRIGHT, HATCH AND EDSON OF NEW YORK CITY

This is the title of the latest Handbook of the American Philatelic Soc-The Author is Winthrop S. Boggs. In writing his last two books on Canada he turned up a lot of other information relative to the printing firm of Rawdon. Wright. Hatch and Edson which relates the early printing of stamps to both Canada and the United States. In this new publication he gives us an insight into the firm responsible not only for the first issues of stamps from both countries but into the manufacture of the then current Bank Notes, and the methods used in their production.

The printing of stamps was only incidental to the printing of Paper Money. In fact the firm was not at all sorry to part with the contract when it ended. The charge made for printing 51,000 of the 12 penny black was only \$10.00. Compare this with printing charges to-day or the value of these same stamps to collectors to-

day if you like.

Mr. Boggs gives us some fine illustration of early Bank Notes including one of the Bank of Toronto. The most interesting fact stands out that the portraits of Washington and of Franklin were used as early as 1832 and 1836 on Bank Notes before they appeared on the First Issue of 1847 Stamps.

The correspondence on all orders for our first issue of stamps is quoted in full. This clearly shows the number of plates, quantity printed and the cost of producing the same.

Part III is a most enlightening article reprinted from Harpers New Monthly Magazine for February 1862. entitled "Making Money - The American Bank Note Company". In this you can relive a personal through this plant in the company of the President of the firm. Much is revealed of the details entailed to make forgery more difficult. Finally an account of the New York City Post Office is given in part IV.

Well illustrated throughout and nrinted on the finest quality paper this book will appeal to all Canadian Collectors. The book may be obtained for \$2.00 from the Executive Secretary of the A.P.S., H. Clay Musser,

Box 800, State College, Pa.

C.P.S. DONATION AUCTION

This Auction will take place in the Royal York Hotel on Wednesday, March 23rd, 1949, in Hall D on the Convention Mezzanine floor at 8 p.m. There will be a preview at 7 p.m. and the auction of 266 lots will be run off in record time by our good friend Walter S. Bayley, of Toronto, who is rendering his kind services on this special occasion. The class of material sent in by the members is fair to very good and we are sure that the total amount realized from this sale will augment the C.P.S. treasury to a fair amount and assist them greatly in carrying on the many propositions they are called upon to do. All mail bids must be sent to Fred W. Morgan, 12 Bain Ave., Toronto 6, Ont., as soon as possible after you have received your auction lists. On account of having to close off the list in order to print there will be a further auction held sometime in April or May. For the benefit of the members whose intentions were good and who simply overlooked the matter, the President will still be pleased to receive your donation envelopes. There should be a large turn-out at this Special Auction and we ask all of you to be on the job good and early on March 23rd at the Royal York Hotel, Toronto.

Cyril Woodhead.

The A.P.S. will soon re-issue in book form, that fine series of articles by George Marler on the Canadian Georgians which ran in the American Philatelist. We look forward to this appearing.

sitseller to your Office

The "Forest Green Book" of the Stamp Specialist, H. L. Lindquist, New York, contains a 29 page, illustrated article by G. A. E. Chapman on the 1859 Beaver. This should interest all those interested in the varieties of this stamp.

In a series of articles in the American Philatelist entitled The Underworld of Stamps, W. J. Eckhardt ilustrates a forgery of the 5c Nova Scotia (Scotts No. 10). The original, perf 12 is finely engraved, with tall, well formed lettering, and the lines of the face formed by fine dots. The forgery, perf 12½, is coursely engraved, the ink standing out exaggeratedly from the paper. The letters are smaller, and not as well formed; while the course dots of the facial lines make the Queen look freckled.

THE PRESIDENT'S MESSAGE

There is so much activity among our members this season, all of which adds up to a peek load for your of-

ficers and directors.

I hardly know where to start, but first I would like to thank all those who have contributed to our Donation Auction; not only for the material sent in, but also for the many kind letters which have accompanied the donations. They are truly a source of inspiration coming from our members in Canada, the United States and overseas, and we are hopeful indeed that the proceeds will enable us to bypass this inflationary period without a further increase in annual fees.

Auction lists have gone out, and date of auction has been set for

March 23rd.

So many donations have reached us since closing date, that an auxiliary auction will be held, so to those who did not meet the deadline, we say, your contribution is still welcome.

Local Exhibitions

It has been our privilege to provide awards for outstanding exhibits to several of our affiliated Clubs, and we are grateful for the letters of appreciation received from the Clubs.

Junior Club Activities

We are pleased to note an ever increasing interest among our member clubs in sponsoring Junior Clubs. These clubs provide an excellent indoor outlet for juniors' spare time, and you will be well repaid for any time devoted to their guidance—Junior lapel buttons are available at a small cost, upon application to our Secretary.

Club Registry

As will be seen elsewhere in the bulletin, a registry of all Stamp Clubs and Groups is being compiled. One of the objects of the registration is to enable us to poll the clubs on questions of Philatelic interest, and to strengthen the Society's position in its endeavour to improve conditions or make representations when necessary, in matters of general concern.

See that your club is registered!

Annual Convention, Westmount, Quebec. April 21-22-23

The Convention Committee under the Chairmanship of Cyril Woodhead, recently visited Montreal, and conferred with the host club (The Westmount Stamp Club) in preparation for the coming convention. Keen interest is evident in this event, and it is the Society's policy to hold the annual convention at a different point each year.

Particulars and Exhibition Entry blanks have been made available to

all members.

Membership is growing at a gratifying rate.

Our Librarian — John T. Scott, Box 349, Port Credit, Ontario, tells me that the coloured film-strip "Canada Stamp by Stamp" has been in good demand. He solicits your enquiries and requests.

Sales Manager, Ken Haigh, 30 Garnock Ave., Toronto, will also be glad to hear from you; and the Editor of this Bulletin, Wm. D. Christianson, 62 Douglas Ave., Oakville, Ontario, will appreciate any articles or items of interest you care to send.

So until next Edition.

Cheerio.

Bert L. Baulch.

LIBRARY ADDITIONS

The Librarian reports the receipt from Mr. T. F. Daggs, of Vancouver, of two booklets entitled: (1) Adhesive Postage Stamps of Siam (1908) by R. W. H. Rowe; (2) Postal Stationary of Siam (1883-1935) by H. S. Linnemann.

The British North America Philatelic Society, through it's Librarian, Mr. R. J. Duncan, have very kindly offered to loan any book needed by our members, as part of an exchange plan with the C.P.S. We suggest that all requests be made through our own Librarian, who will first ascertain if we have it available. We are indeed grateful to Mr. Duncan, and the BNAPS for this sincere co-operation.

The article on Printing and the Postage Stamp in our Year Book issue of this Bulletin has been reprinted in the Monthly Stamp Digest in England. Formerly the Musson's Stamp Digest, MSD is now published by the Stamp Mirror. We can heartily recommend this publication for additional reading.

The American Air Mail Society issued an "Aid Letter Sheet Catalogue" on Feb. 15th, illustrating, describing, listing, and pricing all known lightweight airforms of the world. They are available at \$1.50 from their office in Albion, Pa.

PREPARE AN EXHIBIT—ENTER IT EARLY!

HOW CANADA GOT ITS

A little publication has appeared within the past few weeks that for the first time sets out the story of how Canada got its first Postage stamps. It it one of a series of Twenty Tales of Canada; by Lyman B. Jackes. of Toronto. Canada. Mr. Jackes has been interested in Canadian history for several years and has had some recognition as a writer. His ar. ticles and stories have appeared in the Saturday Evening Post and other leading journals and his photographs have been given wide circulation by the National Geographic Magazine and scores of other illustrated papers Canada, the United States and Great Britain. For some twelve years he was engaged in historical research for the Ontario Government.

The little story of the Genesis of our postage stamps is number one in the series of twenty stories and will be the only one that directly deals with stamps. From documents never before published it tells, for the first time, how the late Sir Sandford Fleming was called upon to undertake this task. There is a romance and a story behind the first Canadian postage stamps which cannot be claimed by other stamp producing countries. The booklet is well illustrated and on a good grade of coated paper. It is not a scientific treatist on all the fine, controversial points of stamp collecting. It is a story that every Canadian philatelist should know. Its racy style of composition makes it ideal material to read or tell to children. For the adult, who has access to a collection of early Canadian stamps, it will add interest and zest in their re-examination.

Members may obtain copies upon request when sending in their annual dues, by adding 10 cents per copy.

A copy autographed by the writer, Mr. Lyman B. Jackes, will be mailed to anyone sending in a new application for membership in the C.P.S. prior to April 1st.

Trinidad and Tobago have issued a set of seven pictorials to commemorate the Centenary of the colony.

read this publication

A Newfoundland 60 cent black stamp overprinted in red "air mail. De Pinedo, 1927" was sold in London, Eng., in January for eight hundred pounds (\$3,200.00).

Canada Easter Seals 1949

Easter Seals in support of the crippled children are now in their third year of issue, and have received the same splendid response as those issued in the United States where they are now in their sixteenth year.

Many collectors have already procured the 1947 and 48 issues of this Canadian Seal which may conceivably become the forerunner to a na-

tional seal in Canada.

For the benefit of those collectors who have not already procured the previous issues, there is limited reserve stock of these seals available.

They may be had in sheets of 100, perforated or unperforated, also pro-

gressive color proofs.

An advance offering is being made to collectors at \$1.00 per sheet perforated or unperforated with a premium of one imperf block with one sheet, and a set of four imperf blocks of progressive color proofs with two sheets. One set with each additional sheet

All proceeds go directly to the Ontario Society for Crippled Children, Inc., Address: B. L. Bauch, Field Secretary, 444 Church Street, Toronto 5, Canada.



The Brantford Stamp Club reports the resignation of Miss Mae Hanselman from the Presidency which she so ably held at the time of our last convention in Brantford. Her successor is Bert Hasler, who will be assisted this year by Albert Thompson as Vice-President. Elmore D. Taylor is still reporting to the Bulletin as Secretary-Treasurer.

THE OTTAWA REPORT

By W. M. Gladish Evening Citizen Stamp Editor

Gentlemen of the Canadian Philatelic Society, please meet J. R. Carpenter, the newly-appointed superintendent of the Postage Stamp Division, Financial Branch, Post Office

Department, Ottawa.

Mr. Carpenter is the successor to the late A. Stanley Deaville in the office that is properly known as the philatelic bureau of the Canada Post Office. At the time of my last report to the C.P.S. Bulletin I was able to give everything but the name of Mr. Carpenter in connection with the appointment because I was bound to

secrecy as to his identity.

The new official is not a philatelist, according to his own admission, but he has told me that he is anxious to learn something about the great hobby and to meet representative people in Canadian philately. I immediately extended, as a director of the society, an invitation to attend the C.P.S. convention in Westmount, Montreal, on April 21-23, under the auspices of the Westmount Stamp Club.

After conversing with Mr. Carpenter and sizing him up) I feel that the Society can list him as one of the special attractions for the convention program. Although, frankly, we cannot expect him to give a learned discourse on the subject of philately, the meeting will provide the opportunity to meet him, to make him feel at home . . . and to put him on the right track.

Mr. Carpenter sparkles with administrative efficiency, has had government experience with the Civil Service Commission and served with distinction in the Royal Canadian Navv during the last war for which he was awarded the decoration of Member of the British Empire (M.B. E.). I think the Society will find him co-operative and when we sell him the idea of becoming a collector Brother Phil McCabe should sell him a C.P.S. membership.

In the meantime the P.O. Department has been anxiously watching Parliament Hill for the final word on the absorption of Newfoundland into Canadian Confederation as the 10th Province before setting the machinery in operation for the commemorative stamp for the union tentatively fixed for April 1 or thereabout. The stamp, already designed, cannot be printed until Parliament places its stamp of approval on the

agreement with the ancient colony which was discovered by John Cabot in 1497. This gives thought to two dates, 1497 and 1949, which might provide the theme for the coming

postal issue.

The next Canadian commemorative will be the issue for the 200th anniversary of the founding of Halifax to be observed next June. But an eye should be kept peeled for a new regular set of values from one cent up to replace the issue of 1942-43. The only thing that can delay the printing much longer, I believe is the complication of a general election which can explode any time from early spring to October.

Stamps that have recently disappeared from the postal department list are the two one-centers, King George V of 1935 and King George VI of 1937 (217 and 231), the Special Delivery 10c Green of 1939 and the George VI coils with 8 perforations. The coil stamps have been replaced

by 12 perf. types.

The Responsible Government 4-cent commemorative, issued Oct. 1, 1948, continue to drag on and nobody seems to care much. I hear there isn't much demand for the 16c and 17c special delivery airmails although this type of stamp is disappearing from the regular post offices. There is no raising of eyebrows, either, when the last two eight-cent stamps are mentioned although this denomination is being dropped.

The United States have already announced the following for this year: March 3rd, Minnesota Territory 3c Commemorative from St. Paul, Minn. April 12th, a 3c stamp commemorating Washington and Lee University's 200th Anniversary. First Day at Lexington, Va. Also, a 3c stamp commemorating the taking of office of the first elected Governor of the Territory of Puerto Rico. We haven't heard where he took it.

Collector's Surplus reports that an American Congressman has proposed a bill to issue a stamp for the "Angora Goat Centennial in America". They warn that in five months this sponsor will be back for another for the birth of America's first Angora Kid!

Delegates from Northern Rhodesia, Southern Rhodesia, and Nyasaland have just adopted a resolution favoring a merger into a new Central African Federation. Their hope is an ultimate Dominion larger than the Union of South Africa.

IS YOUR CLUB LISTED HERE?

The following Stamp Clubs have filed Registration of Affiliation with the Canadian Philatelic Society for the coming year. Do you know of a Canadian Stamp Club which is not listed here?

Brantford Stamp Club Brantford, Ontario British Columbia Philatelic Society Vancouver, B.C.
Calgary Philatelic Society Calgary, Alta.
Columbia Philatelic Society Trail, B.C.
Edmonton Stamp Club Edmonton, Alta.
Grand River Valley Stamp Club Kitchener, Ont.
Lakehead Philatelic Association Fort William, Ont.
Lakeshore Stamp Club Mimico, Ont.
Leaside Stamp Club Leaside, Ont.
North Toronto Stamp Club Toronto, Ont.
Saskatoon Stamp Club Saskatoon, Sask.
Stamp Club of Hamilton Hamilton, Ont.
Sunday Night Stamp Club Toronto, Ont.
Sudbury Philatelic Society Sudbury, Ont.
Wascana Philatelic Society Regina, Sask.
Winnipeg Philatelic Society Winnipeg, Man

NOTICE TO THE OFFICERS OF OTHER CLUBS PRESENTLY AFFILIATED

Please arrange to complete and file your Registration Form with the Executive Secretary at an early date. We wish to include the name of your Club in our report to the Annual Meeting in April.

The Canadian Philatelic Society is compiling a complete Directory of Canadian Stamp Clubs and Philatelic groups, including name of officers.

Important events are pending, matters of concern and interest in which every Canadian Stamp Club and members will be interested.

Send us the name of your Club or any Club not listed here with name of Secretary and receive complete information, together with a copy of "How Canada got its First Postage Stamp".

Address: P. J. McCabe, Canadian Philatelic Society, 40 Stanley Ave.,

Mimico, Ontario.

PHILATELIC EMBLEMS

A beautiful Stamp Collectors Emblem (lapel or brooch design) is now

available to Collectors.

The Canadian Philatelic Society, by a special non-profit arrangement, is now exclusive distributor of the Emblems in Canada.

Outside Canada, C.P.S. members

may direct enquiries to us.

In promoting the use of this Emblem, without profit, we believe that its universal adoption will not only serve to identify wearer, but will greatly enhance the prestige of Philately and Collectors generally.

We suggest that Senior Stamp Clubs encourage Juniors and beginners by donating or awarding the

Junior Pins.

These Emblems are available in two sizes: Senior Size—Finish: Gold and Blue. Price 50c, plus 10c service charge. Ladies Brooch Pin type also available. Junior Size—Finish: Silver and Red. 25c.

Order from: P. J. McCabe, 40 Stanley Ave., Mimico.

\$2,500,000.00 Sale At

C. P. S. Exhibit

Not to be soon forgotten was a two and a half million dollar transaction which the editor made at the Brantford Exhibition in the spring. A sheet of fifty Chinese stamps each one having a face value of \$50,000.00 came into my hands and was framed to set up in the exhibit near the 12d Black. A policeman detailed to keep an eye on the latter was heard to tell his friends that he was also watching $2\frac{1}{2}$ million dollars.

British Honduras Commemorative Stamps for the 150th Anniversary of the Battle of St. George's Day were put on sale Jan. 10th. Values of 1, 3. 4, 5, 10 and 15 were in cents.

A real newsy copy of the Southern Philatelist has just been received among our Exchanges. With this is combined, Cover News. It seems to cover everything in that line as well as other news. It is now published in Miami, by Robert Knobel.

Membership Report From Executive Secretary:

The Canadian Philatelic Society Welcomes the Following New Applications: Unless objection is made in writing to the secretary within fifteen days these names will be added to the membership lists of the Society.

- Brown, S. J., 32 Arthur St., Brantford, Ont.
 Dichel, Clarence W., 332 Bryant St., Buffalo, N.Y.; General; by P. J. McCabe.
 Peterson, E. R., 9351 215th Place, Queens Village 8, N.Y.; General; by P. J. McCabe.
 Browne, Norman C., 3047 Angus St., Regina, Sask.; Mint, Can, USA; by P. J. McCabe.
 Gerhardt, Chas. A., 3535 Roger Place, Apt. 303, St. Louis 16, Mo BNA, Australia;
 by P. J. McCabe.
 Kuhn, W. S., 1727 Ivy St., San Mateo, Calif.; Can, Australas'a: by A. Weddup.
 Byam, Victor P., 501 Albert Ave., Saskatoon, Sask.; Can, B.C.; by C. A. Byam.
 DesBrisay, Ian G., R.R. No. 1, Box 2246, Penticton, B.C.; Can; by F. Langier.
 Cullen, Jeffrey S., 1409 Athol St., Regina, Sask.; Can, by R. R. Doxsee.
 Burton, Wm. J., 2024 Pasqua St., Regina, Sask.; Can, Netherland&Col.; by R. R. Doxsee.
 Rouleau, J. P., 6547 Chateaubriand Ave., Montreal 10, Que.; Can, France&Col.; by
 N. Lagios.

- N. Lagios

- Burton, Wm. J., 2024 Pasqua St., Regina, Sask.; Can, Netherland&Col.; by R. R. Doxsee, Rouleau, J. P., 6547 Chateaubriand Ave., Montreal 10, Que.; Can, France&Col.; by N. Lagios.

 Hamard, Eugene, 151 Wicksteed Ave., Town of Mount Royal, Que.; France; by N. Lagios, Kemp, C. A., 16 Glencedar Road, Toronto; BNA; by J. A. B. Nixon.

 Johnson, E. A., 100 Woodlawn Ave. W., Toronto; Can, BWI; by D. W. Ross.

 McKean, Alexander F., Rouleau, Sask.; General; by P. J. McCabe.

 McCracken, Harry J., 358 John St., Sudbury; Can, Nidd.; by H. B. Wood.

 Detwyler, Howard E., Shulisburg, Wisconsin, U.S.A.; General; by H. K. Edgerton.

 Dickinson, James, 2165 M'Ara St., Regina, Sask.; Can, China; by R. R. Doxsee.

 Mersey, Roland L., 1120 Ave. M. South, Saskatoon, Sask.; General; by Herbert Buckland.

 Foord, A. A., 62 Rolls Ave., St. Catharines, Ont.; BNA, USA; by B. L. Baulch.

 McKay, Harold K., 93 Randlett Pk., West Newton, 65, Mass.; General; by P. J. McCabe.

 Allcorn, Stanley, 13 Redan St., Kingston, Ont.; General; by W. A. Buckley.

 Fontaine, Peter H., P.O. Box 636, Harwick Port, Mass.; BNA; by P. J. McCabe.

 Marshall, Richard B., Box 647, Presque Isle, Maine, U.S.A.; Can.; by P. J. McCabe.

 Millen, John, 36 Murray Drive, Trail, B.C.; Can, Gr.B., Australasia; by Go. Stripp.

 Henderson, K. D., Carleton Place, Ont. (P.O. Box 36); Can.; by D. L. Baulch.

 Gear, Wm. W., Marvel Products Ltd., 760 St. Antoine St., Montreal 3; General; by G. G. Kemp.

 Pickering, J. E., 225 Melville Ave., Apt. 14, Westmount, Que.; Gen.; by J. Yaxley,

 Phillips, Alex., General Delivery, Vancouver, B.C.; General; by P. J. McCabe.

 Lindsay, Chas. D., 251 Niagara St., Winnipeg, Man.; Can, USA, GrB: by P. J. McCabe.

 Blackmore, C. L., 33 Barclay Ave, Hamilton, Onit; General; by P. J. McCabe.

 Blackmore, C. L., 33 Barclay Ave, Hamilton, Onit; General; by P. J. McCabe.

 Blackmore, C. L., 38 Barclay Ave, Hamilton, Onit; General; by P. J. McCabe.

 LeBlanc, Dr. Charles K., 76a Melbourne St., Sherbrooke, Que.; Gen.; by P. J. McCabe.

 Wheeton, Russel, c/o Barclay Pre

DECEASED:

305 Miss E. M. Smith, of Bude, Cornwall, England.

CHANGES AND CORRECTIONS OF ADDRESS

- Emerson, is W. J., not J. W., of Nanaimo, B.C.

 McInroy, D. N., correct address should read 16003 15th Ave. S. W. Seattle 66. Wash. Profit, A. R., of Westhill, Ont., new address c/o Bank of Toronto, Winnipeg, Man. Creighton W. D., of Sudbury, Ont., now at 13 Bulmer Ave., Sudbury, Ont. Crouch, Robt. G., of Toronto, now at 283 Rivers'de Drive, Swansea, Toronto.

 Beck, Harold R., Detroit, Mich., now at 49586 Willow Run Expressway, Belleville, Mich. Mulliss, Frank, of Toronto, Ont., now at 126 Prince Edward Drive S., Toronto 18, Ont. Thorson, F. G., of Calgary, Alta., now at 110 23rd Ave. West, Calgary, Alta.

 Hobbs, Leonard J., of Regina, Sask., now at 4075 Albert St., N. Burnaby, Vancouver, B.C. Wales, H. E., of Peterboro, Ont., new address is 9 Van Dusen Blvd., Toronto, Ont. Herring, R. F., listed in Toronto, address should read 14 Athletic Ave., Toronto 8, Ont. Goodger, W. D., of Kirkton, Ont., new address is 1729 Pendrell St., Vancouver, B.C. Palmer, G. A., of Regina, Sask., new address is 1729 Pendrell St., Vancouver, B.C. Goodale, A. E., of Hamilton, new address is 63 Homewood Ave., Hamilton.

 MacMurphy, D. B., of Kenora, Ont., is now 353½ 7th Ave. S., Kenora, Ontario.

 Willis, Tom, of North Bay, new address is 1026 Regina St. North Bay.

Between Ourselves

Members may use this column for personal adlets at 2c per word, payable in advance.

Fine used Newfoundland current 48c at 20c or 30c at 15c to applicants for my bargain approvals in used and mint sets. Harold McMichal, Waterford, Ontario.

325 Canadian Map Stamps Used to exchange for blocks and mints for my collection. Write E. G. Phipps Baker, K.C., 500 Huron & Erie Bldg., Winnipeg.

I want to buy Canada No. 15, 3d penny Beaver. I will pay 50c used or \$3.00 mint apiece. Irvin Cohen, P.O. Box 155, Terminal A. Toronto 1, Ont.

CANADA SEALS — Easter Seals— Three complete sets all issues fifteen Imperf Blocks including colour proofs OR full sheet with premium imperf block, One Dollar. Ontario (Canada) Society for Crippled Children, 444 Church St., Toronto 5, Canada.

Coming Events

The West Toronto Stamp Club are having their 14th Annual Dinner on March 19th, at the Bathurst United Church.

North Toronto Samp Club EXHIB-IT will be held on Saturday afternoon and evening, March 26th, in the Masonic Hall, Eglington at Yonge. There will be an inter-club competition of 3 frames apiece from the district clubs. This went last year to the Sunday Night Stamp Club.

The R.C.M.P. colored film "Scarlet and Gold" will be shown in Oakville on March 22. All collectors in the district are invited.

The Annual Exhibition of the East Toronto Stamp Club is slated for the 28th of March in Ulster Hall, 214 Main St.

Affiliated Club News

The name of the Wascanna Philatelic Society has been changed to Regina Philatelic Society as it is now the only club in Regina for senior stamp collectors.

During February an exhibition was

held at the Regina Public Library, of seventeen sheets of miscellaneous stamps and covers, judging from new members secured for the club it was very worthwhile.

Tuesday, February 9th a supper and stamp auction was held at the Y.M.C.A. Thirty members and guests attended and the door prize, a nice album, was won by the club secretary, Ron Doxie. A very interesting talk on stamps in general was presented by Bert Gray.

The Programme we've seen from the London Philatelic Society's Annual Exhibition, Dinner and Auction bespeaks a fine organization. Prize winners were: C.P.S. Trophy for the exhibit best calculated to arouse the interest of a non-collector, went to Mrs. J. H. Billings for a display of International Red Cross Issues. Best Canadian was M. Hammond's "Newfoundland" Exhibit. Best Foreign were Norm. Goodger's German Pictorials.

The Saskatoon Stamp Club closed out the last season on Dec. 23rd, with a showing of the C.P.S. films, "Canadaa, Stamp by Stamp", and "Canadian Stamps in the Making". A new member, Mr. Cassell, lately returned from Singapore, related his experiences from 1910 to 1946. A tasty unch climaxed an interesting meeting.

The Canadian Acme Employees Stamp Club 1st Annual Exhibition was opened by Supt. J. Rae who welcomed the visitors, including President M. P. Peterson, who made the draw. Albert Lumsden took the 1st prize with a frame of Falkland Is. Map Stamps so well drawn up that they should do well in Montreal in April. 2nd Prize went to Fred Porter's British Empire Semi-postals, while 3rd was Claire McLaughlin's Stra. Settlements.

W. A. Teare reports from the Edmonton Stamp Club following their Annual Meeting that they have had an average attendance of 40. Every Thursday they have a 15 minute broadcast over CKUA with E. C. Powell doing a fine job. They have a circuit for members. Mr. Teare states "We certainly get satisfaction from the C.P.S. circuit. Last year we purchased around \$196.00 and hope to do better this year."

Copy for the Next BULLETIN must be in by April 15th